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COUNCIL NEWSOrdinary Council 
Meet ing Dat es

Wednesday 9th February

Wednesday 23rd March 

Wednesday  27th April 

Wednesday 25th May 

Wednesday 22nd June 

Wednesday 27th July

Wednesday 24th August

Wednesday 21st September

Wednesday 26th October

Wednesday 23rd November

Thursday 15th December 

Council meetings commence at 
8:30am in the Shire Council 
Chambers located at  4 Scott Street, 
Gascoyne Junction.

All ratepayers and residents are 
welcome to attend the council 
meetings and participate in the 
Public Question Time session which 
is held at the beginning of each 
Council Meeting.

CEO Updat e

This month has largely revolved around tidying up various 
administrative and works related issues so we have a clear 
path into 2022. We have had to look at the various grants 
such as the LRCI Grants and the BBRF Grant and make 
adjustments to ensure we are meeting and can continue to 
meet our obligations.

All our Regional Road Group obligations have been met and 
we now move onto completing the Roads to Recovery 
works we also have the very real potential to pick up 
between $200,000 - $400,000 for our Indigenous Access 
Roads ? Landor to Burringurrah. If we pick up the later we 
will have a full dance card for the rest of the financial year.

I have made a request to the State Roads Advisory 
Committee for $2-3M be allocated to the Shire each year 
under the State Initiatives on Local Roads Fund 
administered by Main Roads for the Carnarvon ? 
Meekatharra Bitumen project. This will be looked at by SAC 
at their meeting scheduled for the 10thof December 2021.

Action a plenty is occurring at the Two Rivers Memorial Park 
with the Amphitheatre nearing completion, the ablution 
block nearing completion, concreting 70% complete, trees 
are being planted and we have come to an arrangement 
with GBSC to assist with the car park remediation where we 
are getting paid for the work that we will be undertaking. 

Gyprock has been completed in the Music Shell, electrical 
works are continuing and the culverts are being 
installed.We have decided to leave the grass until April/May 
next year due to the heat and it may give us enough time to 
find an alternative water supply. The landscaper has got all 
the reticulation in place and has planted the trees.

Both Sean Walker and I attended a meeting with the Leader 
of the Opposition, Mia Davies and Vince Catania on the 1st 

of December to discuss the issues we are having with 
gaining access to the Gascoyne River to enable the Shire to 
put in new bore and telecommunications. I am pleased that 
as a result of these discussions we now have an onsite 
meeting with a representative of the Yinggarda Aboriginal 
Corporation on the 16th of December 2021
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CEO Updat e cont inued

Unfortunately our Community Emergency Service Manager, Mr Warren Hatt, has 
resigned from his position and the three Shires will need to come together to 
appoint a new person into this position. I would like to thank Warren for his input 
into this side of our business and wish him all the very best in the future.

Movement is still happening with the Hastings Road Use Agreement with 
Greenfields providing a report on the report from ARRB. This has been shared 
with the Shires of Carnarvon and Ashburton and with Hastings. I am in the 
process of trying to organise an onsite road inspection of the entire route so that 
we have an understanding of the current standard.

We had a couple of rescue missions this month attending a medical incident in 
Gascoyne Junction, Sean, Jarrod and myself attended and we managed to stabilise 
him whilst waiting for the RFDS to attend, it must be said that Sean was the lead 
and he did a great job, in addition, Sean and I had to go out to Mooka and pull the 
DBCA out of the river as they had got stuck in their 70 series Landcruiser.

I would like to congratulate my staff on a great year, as I always say we are 
punching well above our weight and the results on the ground are there for all to 
see, from both from the outside and inside teams. My managers have provided 
me with great support, the Shire are extremely fortunate to have two people of 
such a high calibre in our ranks Finally I wish one and all a very Merry Christmas 
and Prosperous New Year.

Manager  of  Finance and Corporat e Services Repor t

The Corporate team come into December hot off the heels of finalising our End of 
Year Audit and project acquittals for the 20/21 financial year. We breathe a heavy 
sigh of relief knowing that these processes are now done and dusted for another 
year and find ourselves picking up a lot of the unfinished tasks we parked in the 
interim. We hope to finalise these tasks before the office closes down for the 
Christmas/New Year period.

In the spirit of Christmas staff have been eagerly counting down the days until we 
can officially begin our festive season celebrations. We have been very busy 
behind the scenes preparing for the highly anticipated 2021 Horizon Power 
Community Christmas Party and have received a lot of great support from both 
the local and business community. We look forward to what I?m sure will be a 
great night filled with fun, food and entertainment.

Com m unit y Resource Cent re Updat e

After a busy end to October, the focus of the CRC has turned to Christmas and the 
annual Community Christmas Party.The support from the local community and 
businesses has been amazing and we look forward to delivering an exciting event
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Com m unit y Resource Cent re Updat e cont inued

Visitor numbers have begun to slow down, so time to prepare for the 2022 season 
with new signage and marketing materials being developed.Meetings have been 
held in Carnarvon working on joint tourism ventures with the Shire of Carnarvon in 
2022.The TCDO also attended a full day workshop with the Chambers of Commerce 
from Carnarvon and Exmouth, and the Tourism and Business Association of Shark 
Bay identifying ways that we can work together to support businesses and 
economic development across the region.

The 2022 Events Calendar for the Shire of Upper Gascoyne is on the Shire website 
with several more activities and workshops to be added as details are confirmed.A 
survey to the residents of the Upper Gascoyne has also been distributed seeking 
feedback on what they would like the CRC to provide.

The final of four COVID clinics was held on November 18 which again had a great 
turnout.The Upper Gascoyne has been very proactive in getting vaccinated.We are 
discussing Booster Clinics in 2022 and more details on these will be provided when 
we have more information on the roll out of this program.A draft of the Shire 
Disability Access and Inclusivity Policy is also being revised to be reviewed by Council 
in February.Feedback has been obtained from both Shire staff and residents.

Works and Services Updat e

As we edge closer to the end of 2021 the town crew are ensuring all of the parks 
and gardens are prepared for the summer and Christmas shutdown.Nat and Ali   
will work right up to the end of the year and continue with the gardening, rubbish 
run and any issues that may arise while people are away over the Christmas break.

The new staff house gardens have been installed.The addition of lawn and plants 
has really complimented the aesthetics and put the finishing touch on the new 
home. Fencing is expected to complete before Christmas.
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Sealing of  t he Carnarvon Mullewa Road

This project lived up to its reputation with issues due to the aggregate supplier not 
delivering the material on time however we managed to organise cartage and the job 
is complete?  finally.At the time of writing the works crew still needed to return and 
finish off the drains and batters before shutting down for Christmas.

Jarrod will work right up to the end of the year and focus on preparing for next year?s 
works program including the Landor Meekatharra 5km seal.With a bit of luck we will 
secure some further Indigenous Access money to be spent on the Landor 
Meekatharra Road.An application was submitted in November and we will be 
notified in mid-late December of the result.Jarrod would like to take this opportunity 
to firstly thank the works crew and outside staff for the great job this year.2020-21 
has been an extremely challenging time.There has been more program changes and 
twists and turns than the Gascoyne River due to extreme weather, strained budget, 
complex funding arrangements, contractor shortages and outside forces.The past 
year has been taxing due its dynamic and challenging nature and yet we have 
managed to deliver on our projects. Well done team!Thank you to the inside staff 
and Council for their dedication and support throughout the year.

Thank you to the community for their patience and understanding in some delays to 
our usual road maintenance and works program.Due to the challenges and heavy 
work load we pulled on additional resources that would usually assist in our day to 
day operations.Once again thank you.

I wish everyone a happy and safe Christmas and look forward to seeing you all next 
year.
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   COUNCIL updat e....
                                                                  FLOOD   DAMAGE   REINSTATEMENT   REPORT    
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        say g'day t o...
Full name: Tori Atherton

Nickname: Tori

Place of birth: Perth

Favourite food? Anything

Favourite animal? Cheetah

Footy team: Fremantle Dockers

Where did you grow up? Carnarvon

Why did you move to the Upper 
Gascoyne? To help my family run the pub 

How long have you lived in the Upper 
Gascoyne? 3 months

What do I love most about the Upper 
Gascoyne? The people

What services or events would you like to 
see in the Upper Gascoyne? 
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This art icle w as original ly publ ished in the West A ustral ian on 
Saturday January 15th, 2005.

bl ast  f r om 
t he past t his segment  of  t he gossip  expl or es  past   ar t icl es 

on news and event s in t he upper  gascoyne. 



23



24



25



26



27



28



29



30



31



32



33

APP OF THE MONTH

Freading is an app used by the 
State Library of WA to offer a 
digital book club to residents.  

Whether you want to join the 
discussion or just want to enjoy a 
read you can make use of this 
free resource my registering with 
the Upper Gascoyne Book Club.

Let the team at the CRC know 
the best email address for you to 
use and an email will come your 
way with a sign in and a range of 
books will regularly be updated 
for you to read at home or on 
the road.  

Through the app you will be able 
to read with features that you 
would expect from a reading app  
allowing you to either tap or 
swipe to turn the page, 
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Do you have family recipe 
that you would love to 
share with us? Send it 
through to us at 
crc@uppergascoyne.wa.gov.au

Do you have family recipe 
that you would love to 
share with us? Send it 
through to us at 
crc@uppergascoyne.wa.gov.au

INGREDIENTS

- 2 SHEETS FROZEN PUFF PASTRY, THAWED

- ¾ CUP (165G) CASTER SUGAR

- ¼ CUP (60ML) WATER

- 50G UNSALTED BUTTER, CHOPPED

- 1 TEASPOON VANILLA BEAN PASTE

- 4 GRANNY SMITH APPLES, PEELED, CORED AND QUARTERED

- VANILLA ICE-CREAM, TO SERVE (SEE RECIPE)

METHOD

- Preheat oven to 180°C. Press the pastry sheets together to form one 5mm-thick sheet 
and, using a plate as a guide, cut out a 23cm round. Set aside.

- Place the sugar and water in a 20cm non-stick ovenproof frying pan over low heat and 
cook, stirring constantly, until the sugar is dissolved. Increase heat to medium and 
bring to the boil. Cook, without stirring, for 7?9 minutes or until light golden. Carefully 
add the butter and vanilla and stir until melted and well combined. Remove the pan 
from the heat and carefully arrange the apple, cut-side up and slightly overlapping, in 
the caramel. Top the apple with the pastry round and tuck the edges under to secure.

- Using a sharp knife, make 3 small cuts in the centre of the pastry. Place the pan on a 
baking tray and cook for 35 minutes or until the pastry is puffed and golden. Set aside 
for 2?3 minutes to cool slightly. Loosen the edges with a knife and carefully turn out 
the tart. Serve warm with the ice-cream .

https://www.donnahay.com.au/recipes/desserts-and-baking/vanilla-ice-cream
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You have been gossiping and we have been listening.  The Gassy Gossip is a way for the 
Shire and the Community Resource Centre to communicate what is happening across the 
Upper Gascoyne, with important updates and community notices.  We want it to reflect the 
community and your stories - we also try to be a litt le entertaining! If you have an article 
you would like to share, please send it in. 

In 2022 we will be adding a have a laugh section, an app of the month section and a 
pastoral roundup.  Sharing stories is what brings a community together.  

We will be hearing more from our new neighbours at DBCA to hear what they have 
happening across our National Parks and Hastings will also be sharing updates as they 
come to hand. 

If there is something else you would like to see in the gossip just let us know?  We look 
forward to sharing another great year of editions with you.  

YOUR GASSY GOSSIP IN 2022

WIN A 50L ESKY & $75 OF MEAT & $75 OF SEAFOOD 
Thank you to everyone who has returned their CRC Customer Survey to the CRC so far.  

A reminder that entries need to be submitted by Tuesday January 25.  Surveys were sent 
out with your December Gassy Gossip.  Extra copies can be emailed or collected at the CRC. 

The prize will be drawn at 4pm on Australia Day at the Junction Pub & Tourist Park.  Good 
Luck and thanks for your feedback.  It helps us to make sure we deliver the best level of 
service we can for you. 

KIDS!  DON'T FORGET THE SUMMER READING 
CHALLENGE 
Now that the CRC and the Library have reopened for 2022, it time to take up the Summer 
Reading Challenge.  You can either use the copy of the readding log in this edition of the 
Gassy Gossip or pick one up on your next library visit.  Keep track of how many books you 
read between now and school going back.  

There are also adventure challenges.  Challenge 1 is in the Kids Corner section of this 
edition ,  Once you have completed this and returned it to the Library we will then send you 
off on adventure 2.  

Enjoy! 
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Starting in 2022 we will be holding the First Book Club 
session.  Join us at the CRC in person or via Zoom to spend 
some time chatting about the book of the month.  On the 
first Tuesday night of each month starting at 6.45pm we will 
gather, bring a plate of food and your favourite drink.  

We can download books through the library so no need to 
order books online.  To register and get access to the first 
book, simply send an email to 
tcdo@uppergascoyne.wa.gov.au with your preferred email 
address.  You will then be added to the Book Club: Upper 
Gascoyne and receive an email with your log in details.  You 
will also need to download the Freading App.      

UPPER GASCOYNE 1ST TUESDAY 
NIGHT BOOK CLUB

OUR FIRST BOOK

All Our Shimmering Skies  (2020  )Publisher  : 4th Estate

Aut hor  :  Dalton, Trent 

The author of Boy Swallows Universe, Trent Dalton returns with All Our Shimmering Skies - 
the bestselling, critically acclaimed novel destined to become another Australian classic.

'A glinting, big-hearted miracle of a book' Richard Glover

'A work of shimmering originality and energy, with extraordinary characters and a clever, 
thrilling plot ... unputdownable' Sydney Morning Herald

Darwin, 1942, and as Japanese bombs rain down, motherless Molly Hook, the gravedigger 's 
daughter, turns once again to the sky for guidance. She carries a stone heart inside a duffel 
bag next to the map that leads to Longcoat Bob, the deep-country sorcerer who put a curse 
on her family. By her side are the most unlikely travelling companions: Greta, a razor-tongued 
actress, and Yukio, a fallen Japanese fighter pilot. Run, Molly, run, says the daytime sky. Run to 
the vine forests. Run to northern Australia's wild and magical monsoon lands. Run to 
friendship. Run to love. Run. Because the graverobber 's coming, Molly, and the night-time sky 
is coming with him. So run, Molly, run.

All Our Shimmering Skies is a story about gifts that fall from the sky, curses we dig from the 
earth and the secrets we bury inside ourselves. It is an odyssey of true love and grave danger, 
of darkness and light, of bones and blue skies; a buoyant, beautiful and magical novel abrim 
with warmth, wit and wonder; and a love letter to Australia and the art of looking up.

'Dalton is an author of 19th-century expansiveness, one with a sense that intelligence, talent 
for characterisation and sheer narrative brio can still be the whole cloth of the writer 's 
ambition ... it is storytelling manna, fallen straight from the Territorian skies.' The Australian

'Achingly beautiful and poetic in its melancholy, All Our Shimmering Skies is a majestic and 
riveting tale of curses and the true meaning of treasure.' Booklist, starred review

https://uppergascoyne-obc.freading.com/imprints/view/NHRoIEVzdGF0ZQ==
https://uppergascoyne-obc.freading.com/imprints/view/NHRoIEVzdGF0ZQ==
https://uppergascoyne-obc.freading.com/authors/view/RGFsdG9uLCBUcmVudA==
https://uppergascoyne-obc.freading.com/authors/view/RGFsdG9uLCBUcmVudA==
https://uppergascoyne-obc.freading.com/authors/view/RGFsdG9uLCBUcmVudA==
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JANUARY

3 Ella Hoseason-Smith

3 Hazel McTaggart

3 John McCleary

17 Nat Rogers

17 Gracie Collins

FEBRUARY

5 Billie O'Sullivan

6 Sophie Wright

17 Dart

20 Juanita O

21    Cynthia Wright

24 Carmen Wilson

24 Lachlan Wright

24 Anna Collins

MARCH

2 Karen Coffin

6 Genevieve Robinson

9 Thomas Fletcher

16 Andre O

20 Georgie Hammarquist

23 David Hammarquist

30 Di Kempton
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TO ADVERTISE PLEASE CONTACT US 
CRC@UPPERGASCOYNE.WA.GOV.AU

Free advertising for community groups and not for profit organisations.

ADVERTISING RATES PER 
MONTH

A4 - $42.00

A5 - $26.00

A6 - $21.00

Business Card Size - $8.50

gASSiFIEDS

Are you looking for a place to get your business, your event, or 
your items for sale in front of the residents of the Shire of Upper 

Gascoyne?

Its time to book an advertising space in the Gassy Gossip.  
Whether its for one month or year round this is the place to be 

seen.

mailto:crc@uppergascoyne.wa.gov.au
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SMOKO TIME
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SUDOKU
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TO BE RESCHEDULED
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